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Finance Committee Budget Hearing #10 Minutes 
September 5, 2014
9:00 a.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
     Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Richard Clark (Chair), Lori Boyer, Reginald Brown (arr. 10:28), Doyle Carter, John Crescimbeni, Kimberly Daniels, Bill Gulliford and Matt Schellenberg
Excused: Council Member Ray Holt
Also: Council President Clay Yarborough, Council Members Greg Anderson, Robin Lumb, Warren Jones, Bill Bishop; Kirk Sherman, Kim Taylor, Brian Parks, Robert Campbell, Elena Korsakova – Council Auditor’s Office; Paula Shoup – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman– Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Chris Hand, Theresa Eichner and Margo Klosterman – Mayor’s Office; Glenn Hansen and Angela Moyer - Budget Office; Ronnie Belton and Joey Greive – Finance Department
Meeting Convened:  9:00 a.m.
Chairman Clark called the meeting to order and the Council Auditor’s Office stated that the target to be reached to balance the budget without use of one-time funds or reserves is $22,132,318.

Police and Fire Pension Fund
Council Member Crescimbeni discussed what amount the City will pay as employer contribution to the Police and Fire Pension Fund, noting that a memo from the General Counsel’s office mentions that recent budget ordinances have included appropriation of both a specific dollar amount and also a percentage of covered payroll, a provision that was not included in budgets until recent years. The PFPF administrator does a true-up calculation at the end of the calendar year to charge the City the actual amount due based on the payroll calculation. Assistant General Counsel Lawsikia Hodges addressed her memo which says that the Ordinance Code requires the Council to appropriate whatever amount the actuarial evaluation says is due each year, and any excess or shortage of contribution in one year would be corrected with the next year’s actuarial evaluation. Chairman Clark said that he has talked with PFPF Administrator John Keane who said that the PFPF anticipates a year-end true-up using the PFPF budget stabilization account to make up any employer contribution shortfall that may occur if payroll calculation exceeds the $153 million. Council Auditor Kirk Sherman strongly urged the committee not to budget for a hard cap of $153 million given the many uncertainties involved in the payroll calculation and the fact that there are two other pending proposals for using the PFPF budget stabilization account (including the pension reform proposal that anticipates using $61 million of those reserves to apply to PFPF UAAL over the next 2 years).
Motion (Crescimbeni): amend the budget ordinance to state that the City will pay an employer contribution of the actuarial calculation of $153 million to the Police and Fire Pension Fund and not mention any specific percentage of covered payroll – approved unanimously.
Homeless day center
Council Member Boyer noted that homeless day center pilot program has one employee 

Motion: reduce the Social Services Division budget by $73,308 and allow a substitution of victim services grant funding to free up General Fund dollars to continue funding the one employee in the homeless day center – unanimously approved.
Sheriff’s Office
Sheriff John Rutherford reported that his latest projection is that his department will be able to produce $9 million in savings in the current fiscal year. Kirk Sherman said that all other departments are currently running a $4 million projected surplus and the General Fund projected revenue will be $1-2 million short. Council Member Boyer suggested encumbering the Sheriff’s savings in FY13-14 for JSO capital equipment purchases in FY14-15, but not for operating purposes. Sheriff Rutherford said that given the choice he prefers to fund officers rather than cars and equipment, but if the choice is between JSO cars and shifting the dollars to other departments’ operations, he would take the vehicles. Chairman Clark urged against the use of one-time dollars (including the Sheriff’s savings) for FY15 operating purposes.
Fire and Rescue Department

Fire Chief Martin Senterfitt said that the City had applied to the Federal Emergency Management Agency for additional SAFER grant funding and permission to use that funding for both salary and a portion of benefits, including pension contribution.

Motion (Yarborough): reduce the Fire and Rescue Department Budget by $792,835 to recognize an increase in the FEMA SAFER grant revenue - unanimously approved.
The committee discussed the procedure by which fire stations could be closed if that was the Council’s decision, including the public notice process and the process of accruing position vacancies by attrition until enough budget capacity is accrued to account for the closure. In response to a question from Council Member Lumb about where the savings will occur, Chief Senterfitt said that in previous years the savings would have been largely in the form of overtime but now would be in the form of a reduction in full-time employees.
Chief Senterfitt responded to questions from Council President Yarborough about fire inspection revenues, the fire inspection fee increase and the rescue billing revenues and collection rate.
Public Works Department

Council Member Boyer said that the Public Works Department has offered to sacrifice a proposed $714,386 in the department’s budget for maintenance of flower beds in parks. The amount represents the anticipated increase in the contract amount 

Motion (Boyer): decrease the Public Works Department’s Mowing and Landscape Maintenance budget by $714,386 for maintenance of flower beds in parks (weeding, shrub trimming, trash pickup) – approved 6-1 (Cressicmbeni opposed).

Motion (Boyer): decrease the Public Works Department’s budget by $425,000 to reduce the mid-year addition to the department’s budget for neighborhood blight remediation – unanimously approved.
Part-time hours
Fire Chief Senterfitt stated that $1.7 million of the $1.8 million increase in overtime is allocated to the Fire Department, which typically uses $3.6 - $5 million in overtime per year. The department has been budgeted at $1.9 million per year which is not a realistic number. He stated that a reduction in overtime funding could lead to “brown-outs” of stations being temporarily closed on days when less than 334 personnel are on duty to fully staff all stations for the day.
Motion (Schellenberg): reduce the City’s overtime budget by $1,828,824, representing the amount of the proposed increase from FY13-14 to FY14-15, distributed on a proportional basis among the departmental overtime budgets – 
Motion (Crescimbeni): friendly amendment to the Schellenberg motion to reduce the City’s overtime budget by $1,828,824 and place that amount in the Special Council Contingency fund – approved 6-1.

Motion (Gulliford): reduce the Fire and Rescue Department budget by 3,744 part-time hours and $5,500 associated with those hours – withdrawn.
Motion (Boyer): reduce funded General Fund part-time hours by 10% across the board – tabled until the afternoon when a full list of all departmental part-time hours and corresponding dollar amounts have been calculated.
Mayor’s Office
The committee questioned Mayor’s Chief of Staff Chris Hand about how the Mayor’s Office was attempting to cover its $366,546 extraordinary lapse, apparently through administrative transfers from other departments. In response to a question from Council President Yarborough, Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman stated that the Council has the power to impose restrictions on the Mayor’s administrative transfer capacity with regard to particular departments pursuant to Section 106.304 of the Ordinance Code, subject to the provisions of Sec. 14.03 of the City Charter.
Motion (Yarborough): impose an extraordinary lapse of $366,546 on the Mayor’s Office budget and prohibit the Mayor’s Office from administratively transferring funds into its budget without Council approval – approved 5-2 (Crescimbeni and Brown opposed).
Sheriff’s Office savings
In response to a question from Council Member Schellenberg about how the department dealt with its extraordinary lapse in the current fiscal year, Sheriff Rutherford explained that the majority of it was applied to a large number of vacant positions that existed early in the fiscal year. As the department has filled its vacancies through a concerted hiring process, the ability to meet another large lapse has been reduced substantially. The Sheriff stated that 59 of the department’s current position vacancies will be filled by early October.
Motion (Schellenberg): impose an extraordinary lapse of $3.5 million on the Sheriff’s Office budget – dies for lack of a second.
Supervisor of Elections
Jerry Holland, Supervisor of Elections, answered questions about his staffing and part-time hours for operating upcoming elections. He said that the department is looking at cutting 2 full-time positions (2 election assistant IIs) if forced to reach a mandated reduction and could close additional voting precincts with the Council’s approval. He also clarified that the cost of the upcoming special state house district election is $325,000, not the $100,000 he has heard cited by the committee in earlier discussions.
Motion (Boyer): remove 2 election assistant II positions and associated funding from the budget - unanimously approved.

Millage rate
Motion: recommend tentative approval of Ordinance 2014-463 – approved 6-0.
Motion: recommend tentative approval of Ordinance 2014-464 – approved 6-0.
Motion: recommend tentative approval of Ordinance 2014-465 as amended to correct the millage rate to - approved 6-0.
Property Appraiser’s budget
In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni about a potential appeal of the Property Appraiser’s budget, Peggy Sidman said that her office hoped to have a legal opinion on the proper course of action by the end of the day.
The committee was in recess from 12:02 p.m. to 1:02 p.m. 
Part time hours

Kim Taylor reported that the value of the Supervisor of Elections’ part-time hours was $59,972.
Motion: reduce part-time hours by 10% across the board (excluding the Fire and Rescue Department and Supervisor of Elections) for a savings of $388,574 – unanimously approved.

Council Member Boyer suggested that the City Council could use the opportunity of the year-end budget recapture exercise to apply surplus funds to additional capital spending.  

Self-insurance for employee group health care
CFO Ronnie Belton reported that the City’s health care consultant has advised the City to build in 3 to 5% of its premiums for reserve funds for future claims. Brian Parks of the Council Auditor’s Office said that a 1% reduction in the rate is worth $450,000 in employer contribution and $450,000 in employee contribution. Council Member Gulliford felt that the 50/50 City/employee split in the premium for dependent coverage could be shifted to a larger employee contribution that is more standard in the private sector. Kelli O’Leary of Employee Services stated that the budget contains a 5% increase in health insurance premiums under either the fully insured or self-insured scenarios; the savings opportunity lies in applying 
Motion (Boyer): impose an across-the-board lapse on the controllable budget lines of the General Fund-funded departments of 2.446% from the budget as it stands after all Finance Committee actions to date (excluding self-sustaining enterprise funds such as Public Parking, Building Inspection, stormwater utility, solid waste utility, etc.), and including a waiver in the budget ordinance of conflicting Ordinance Code requirements – unanimously approved.
CIP
Council Member Boyer explained that the City’s debt service for FY14-15 will increase next year by $2.5 million over the current year even without any new borrowing, and projects that are already under contract but not yet begun add another $6 million. The administration will present a list of additional projects deemed to be absolutely essential. In a discussion of the stormwater utility, Council Member Clark stated that it was never his understanding when the stormwater utility was created and the fee imposed that the utility would house and fund dozens of employees doing maintenance and operations; it was intended to fund capital projects with some small allocation for administration. Public Works Director Jim Robinson said that the ordinance that established the utility clearly contemplated operations and maintenance expenses being paid from the fee. Currently $24 million of the $30 million annual revenue is devoted to debt service and operations with $6 million allocated to debt service.
Public Works Department

Stormwater utility

Motion (Boyer): on the handout entitled “Banking Fund – CIP Projects by Authorization as of July 31, 2014 – Stormwater Projects” de-authorize $18,061,112 of projects not highlighted in orange, representing funds not needed to complete projects already completed, underway or under contract – unanimously approved.
Motion (Boyer): amend the budget ordinance to provide that no stormwater project funding may be borrowed, and all stormwater utility capital projects shall be funded on a pay-as-you-go basis – unanimously approved.
Motion- (Boyer): identify and appropriate actual pay-as-you-go balance in the CIP for general drainage system rehab for FY14/15 of approximately $2,750,000 as an interim appropriation – unanimously approved.
Motion (Boyer): include all projects proposed for funding within FY14-15 Public Works CIP in the 5-year project list and transfer the FY14-15 funding amounts to FY15-16 with $0 listed for all projects in FY14-15, with the exception of the general drainage system rehab dealt with above - unanimously approved.
Motion (Boyer): include all previously approved projects for which funding was just de-authorized in the Public Works CIP 5-year project list and reflect the de-authorized amounts in year 2 - unanimously approved.
Motion (Crescimbeni): direct the Office of General Counsel to draft an ordinance, sponsored by the Finance Committee, to amend the Stormwater Utility chapter of the Ordinance Code to provide that all future stormwater utility projects shall be funded on a pay-as-you-go basis - unanimously approved.
Solid waste utility
Motion (Schellenberg): deauthorize the landfill compressed natural gas project – unanimously approved.

Motion (Crescimbeni): re-authorize $4.6 million for the solid waste project to purchase new collection vehicles for the City-served area and to purchase the new solid waste and recycling curbside carts – approved 6-1 (Schellenberg opposed).
Motion (Boyer): on the handout entitled “Banking Fund – CIP Projects by Authorization as of July 31, 2014 – Public Works Projects”, deauthorize $18,749,903 as shown in the far right column, plus an additional deauthorization of $2,871,094 for the Northbank Riverwalk project and $806,000 for the landfill compressed natural gas conversion project for a total of $22,426,097 – 
Motion (Crescimbeni): increase the deauthorization for the landfill compressed natural gas conversion project by an additional $315,000 to account for the City’s receipt of a grant from the North Florida TPO for solid waste CNG vehicle acquisition – unanimously approved.
Motion (Boyer): include all projects proposed for funding within FY14-15 Public Works CIP in the 5-year project list and transfer the FY14-15 funding amounts to FY15-16 with $0 listed for all projects in FY14-15 - unanimously approved.

Motion (Boyer): include all previously approved projects for which funding was just de-authorized in the Public Works CIP 5-year project list and reflect the de-authorized amounts in year 2, with the exception of the Alberts Field project previously removed at the request of Council Member Schellenberg - unanimously approved.
Parks, Recreation and Community Services
Motion (Boyer): de-authorize $5,168,768 in Parks and Recreation Banking Fund borrowing – unanimously approved.
Motion (Boyer): move all FY14-15 de-authorized projects and amounts to year 2 of the CIP – unanimously approved.
Motion (Boyer): include all previously approved project for which funding was de-authorized in the Parks and Recreation CIP 5-year project list and reflect the de-authorized project amounts in year 2- unanimously approved.
Motion (Boyer): authorize $12 million in Banking Fund borrowing by Public Works for phase 1 of the Trail Ridge Landfill expansion project in year 1, $16 million in year 2 and $43 million in year 3 - unanimously approved.
Motion (Boyer): move all remaining FY14-15 capital projects not previously addressed to year 2 of the CIP - unanimously approved.
Council Member Boyer explained that the committee needs to determine what to do with the $9.8 million identified for pay-as-you-go capital expenditures. Ms. Boyer said that she is informed by the Council Auditor that $4.5 million of that $9.8 million is completely unencumbered; the remainder may have some restrictions on use.
ITD
Motion (Boyer): on the ITD 5-year system development list, delay the JSO/JFRD radio refresh by 1 year – unanimously approved.
Vehicles
Council Member Gulliford distributed handouts showing the finances of potential lease-purchase agreements for vehicle replacements. Chairman Clark said that the budget contains an ask of $40 million for new vehicles with only $10 million available for pay-as-you-go expenditure. Between cash carryover from the current fiscal year and cash already identified during the process, there is a total of approximately $20 million to allocate for pay-as-you-go purposes.
Fire Chief Marty Senterfitt said that the department’s top priority is replacement of all American LaFrance pumpers and ladder trucks at a total cost of $11,654,000. 
Motion (Schellenberg): split the available pay-as-you-go funding of $20 million 50/50 between the Sheriff’s Office and Fire and Rescue Department

Motion (Boyer): allocate $9 million of pay-as-you-go for vehicles to JFRD for replacement of 18 American LaFrance fire trucks (15 pumpers, 3 ladders) – 

Motion (Crescimbeni): prorate the amount of available pay-as-you-go funding among the JSO, JFRD and Public Works Department based on their prioritized vehicle replacement lists

Chairman Clark stated that a recalculation has shown that the available pay-as-you-go resource is actually $15.5 million, not the $20 million discussed earlier. 

Sheriff Rutherford said that $9.2 million would allow his department to remove all 2005, 2006 and 2007 vehicles from his fleet. Council Member Boyer suggested using pay/go for JSO cars and borrowing for JFRD fire trucks that have a longer lifespan. 
Public Works Director Jim Robinson presented a list of 40 requested replacement vehicles and equipment at a cost of $5.8 million, most of it in the stormwater utility, and reiterated the amount of time that much of the heavy equipment is out of service due to repair issues. He presented a list of 8 vehicles the department would be willing to give up to reduce the overall request. Council Member Boyer suggested that the vehicles associated with the stormwater and solid waste utilities should be purchased by those divisional budgets.
Motion (Schellenberg): allocate the purchase of replacement vehicles and equipment for the stormwater and solid waste utilities (less the 8 vehicles removed the list by Jim Robinson) to those utilities, 

Motion (Schellenberg): allocate $6,066,965 in pay-as-you-go resources to the Sheriff’s Office to purchase 231replacement vehicles – unanimously approved.
Motion (Schellenberg): allocate $6,066,965 in pay-as-you-go resources to the Fire and Rescue Department 
Motion (Crescimbeni): allocate $6,654,000 to the Fire and Rescue Department to purchase replacements for 15 American LaFrance pumper trucks - unanimously approved.
Motion (Crescimbeni): authorize the JFRD to close up to 3 fire stations generate the resources to purchase 6 replacements for up to 6 American LaFrance ladder trucks - unanimously approved.
Motion (Schellenberg): authorize the Parks and Recreation Department to purchase two replacement vans via Banking Fund borrowing with the debt repayment made via grant revenues - unanimously approved.
Motion (Boyer): authorize $1.4 million in pay/go funds for the stormwater utility to purchase new equipment, with the authorization to utilize further stormwater utility pay/go resources to purchase additional vehicles - unanimously approved.

Motion (Crescimbeni): authorize $98,000 in pay/go funds to the Public Works Department for 4 replacement vehicles in the solid waste utility - unanimously approved.
Motion (Gulliford): authorize $647,078 in pay/go funds to the Parks and Recreation Department for replacement of the top 8 vehicles on its priority list (excluding the 21-passenger bus) - unanimously approved
Motion (Boyer): amend the budget ordinance to prohibit any administrative transfers of funds among CIP projects through December 31 to give the Council time to work its way through the CIP project listing process - unanimously approved
Motion (Boyer): any proposed CIP project not specifically addressed by the Finance Committee gets a $0 allocation and is assigned to year 2 of the 5-year CIP listing – unanimously approved.

Motion (Boyer): authorize $20,000 in pay/go to the Medical Examiner to replace 1 vehicle - unanimously approved.
Motion (Boyer): authorize $21,000 in pay/go to the Planning and Development Department to replace 1 vehicle - unanimously approved.
Motion (Boyer): authorize a transfer of fund balance from fund 412 to purchase 2 new vehicles in the Public Parking Division - unanimously approved. 

Motion: authorize pay/go allocation of $493,000 to Public Works for the purchase of one dump truck, one traffic lift and 3 crew cab pickup trucks - unanimously approved.
Motion: authorize the Property Appraiser’s Office to purchase one automobile through Fleet Management for $18,160 - unanimously approved.
Motion: the Finance Committee requests the Office of General Counsel draft legislation for the Finance Committee to introduce next Tuesday night to capture funds from projects de-authorized in the FY13-14 budget by the Finance Committee’s actions to date and reserve them for application to the FY14-15 budget - unanimously approved.
In response to a question from the committee, Property Appraiser Jim Overton indicated that he does not agree to any further reductions to his budget. Peggy Sidman explained the deadline and the process for appealing the Property Appraiser’s budget to the Governor and Cabinet.
Teresa Eichner of the Mayor’s Office reported that during the process of eliminating the budget for the Victim Services Center, the committee also eliminated the $130,750 in funding for child sexual assault forensic examinations, which are state-mandated and are provided under a professional services contract with UF Health.
Motion (Gulliford): add $117,000 in extraordinary lapse to the Mayor’s Office budget to cover the cost of the child sexual assault forensic exams - approved unanimously.
Motion (Crescimbeni): tentatively approve the budget as substituted to date by the Finance Committee – approved unanimously.
Chairman Clark requested the Legislative Services Division to schedule a special Finance Committee meeting next Tuesday at 1:00 p.m. 
Meeting Adjourned: 4:57 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

    9.8.14   Posted 6:00 p.m.
Tapes:
    Finance Budget Hearing Wrapup – LSD


    9.5.14
Materials:  Auditor’s Budget Hearing Wrapup handouts 
    9.5.14
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